
 

 

 
Information for Healthcare Professionals 
FRI Outbreak in Toronto Nursing Home 

 

 

Dear Colleagues: 

The following is being provided to address concerns arising 
from partial information regarding the outbreak at a Toronto 
nursing home:  

� outbreak of a febrile respiratory illness was identified at 
Seven Oaks Nursing Home in Toronto on September 27 

� individuals presented with  malaise, low-grade 
temperature and some progressed rapidly to cough, high 
temperature and, on x-ray, consolidation in the lower 
lobes 

� currently 68 of 249 residents and 5 of 290 staff are line 
listed as ill, 15 are admitted to hospital, including one 
staff member and one visitor.  There have been four 
deaths among residents.  (Please note:  these numbers will 
change and are provided only for context) 

� laboratory testing for a wide range of illnesses is being 
carried out with no positive test results as yet.  SARS, 
avian flu and influenza have been ruled out 

� there is no apparent travel history to Asia 

 

  

 

All staff at the home, the hospitals involved and in 
Emergency Medical Services are using appropriate personal 
protective equipment and infection control measures.   

All ambulance transfer requests through Provincial Transport 
Authorization Centre are being reviewed with additional 
caution. 

Hospitals in Toronto and the Greater Toronto Area are 
assisting to ensure that patients requiring isolation are in 
appropriate accommodation. 

All hospital emergency departments in Toronto are open 
with screening procedures modified to ask about recent visits 
to Seven Oaks Nursing Home. 

Leadership from the Toronto Public Health Department, the 
nursing home, the affected hospitals, the Public Health 
Laboratories and the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care 
are working together to address the issues arising from the 
outbreak. 

Should information become available that will modify how 
health care should be provided, a further Important Health 
Notice will be released. 

 

 

 

(original signed by) 

Dr Sheela Basrur, Chief Medical Officer of Health and Assistant 
Deputy Minister 
 
(original signed by) 
Allison J. Stuart 
Director, Emergency Management Unit 
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Highlights: 

• Febrile respiratory illness outbreak in Seven Oaks 
Nursing Home, cause unknown 

• Appropriate infection control precautions taken in 
transfer and management of patients 

• Healthcare providers should report individuals who 
have visited or resided at the nursing home since 
September 27 and have symptoms of an FRI  to their 
local public health unit 

Important Health Notice 


